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1. SUMMARY 
 
1.1 The purpose of this report is to seek approval for the proposed allocation of the 2015/16 

budget towards the historic building grants scheme as set out in section 3 below and 
Appendix A.   

 
2. RECOMMENDATION 
 

2.1 That Executive approves the proposed allocations for the Historic Building Grants for 
2015/16 as set out in Appendix A.   

 
3. REASONS FOR THE RECOMMENDATION 
 

3.1 A capital allocation for grants towards the improvement of historic buildings across the 
District for the financial year 2015/16 of £50,000 was agreed by Executive at the 

February meeting.  
 
3.2 Separate historic building grants schemes operate for i.  Leamington; ii. Warwick and 

iii.  Kenilworth, Whitnash, and the rural conservations areas. Within each scheme, 
grants are available towards improvements to listed and unlisted buildings within a 

conservation area and are usually offered at a level of 25% of the cost to a maximum of 
£2,000 per property. Under scheme iii. grants are also available to individual listed 

buildings which are not located within a conservation area. 
 
3.3 In order to ensure the most effective use of the funds available, a grants working party 

meets on an annual basis to consider the manner in which the funding available is to be 
divided between the different schemes. Over recent years, the experience has been that 

the grant scheme for Warwick hasn’t been fully allocated and therefore this year it is 
proposed that a reduced allocation of £11,000 be made to each of the 3 main schemes 
above supplemented by the creation of a general fund of £11,000 which can be 

distributed across those 3 schemes once each has been fully allocated according to 
demand.  

 
3.4 In addition to the above schemes, the Conservation Facilitation Fund is used for the 

funding of Heritage Open Days with a proposed allocation of £3000 for 2015/161 and the 

Environmental Grant Scheme is used for public realm works (such as lamp post 
restoration within conservation areas) with a proposed allocation of £3,000 for 2015/16.   

 
3.5 Finally, the Kenilworth Abbey Fund which has been almost entirely expended on the 

completion of the new roof for the Abbey Gatehouse is no longer proposed to be funded. 

A small slippage of £1,800 is proposed to be used for pointing works during 2015/16.  
 

Slippage 

 
3.6 The table included at Appendix A identifies that all of the funding within the Leamington 

grant scheme has been allocated to specific projects albeit that £29,500 of that funding 

is yet to be paid when those projects are completed.  
 

3.7 In terms of slippage that table identifies that £900 of the Heritage Open Days allocation 
and £1,800 of the public realm allocation remain unspent and are proposed to be carried 
across to the next financial year both of which are proposed to be addressed as 

earmarked reserves.   
                                        

                                                
1
 It is also proposed that £900 slippage from 2014/15 be added to this figure. 
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 4. POLICY FRAMEWORK 
 

4.1 The maintenance of the Historic Environment is a key element of the National Planning 

Policy Framework and the existing and emerging Local Plans for the District. The use of 
grants to assist with the improvement of the historic environment has and will continue 

to contribute to the vision of making Warwick District a great place to live, work and 
visit as set out in the Sustainable Community Strategy and therefore be consistent with 
the Fit for the Future programme.   

 
5. BUDGETARY FRAMEWORK 

 
5.1 The capital program approved as part of the 2015/16 Budget Setting Report (February 

2015) included a Historic Building grant of £50,000 per annum for each of 2014/15 to 

2016/17.  The proposed allocations are therefore within the current budgetary 
framework. 

 
6. RISKS 
 

6.1 The main risk is that funds will be misappropriated or used for substandard work.  The 
Conservation staff operating this scheme have appropriate safeguards in place which 

include approval of specifications, the site inspection of completed works and payment of 
grants against receipted invoices in order to address this risk. 

 
 
7. ALTERNATIVE OPTION(S) CONSIDERED 

 
7.1 An alternative option would be to reduce or abolish the grant scheme. However, it is 

considered that either of these options would impact upon the Council’s ability to assist 
in maintaining the Historic Environment for both residents of and visitors to the district.   

 

8. BACKGROUND 
 

8.1 The District Council has for many years supported Historic Buildings Grants to help 
property owners to maintain/restore historic assets which are a very important part of 
the environment of Warwick District.  It is in this time of financial constraints that the 

maintenance of this type of grant is crucial to many owners of historic properties which 
also recognises the contribution made by the historic environment to the economic and 

social wellbeing of the District. 
 
8.2 The contribution of grant aid helps to stimulate high quality restoration which also 

contributes towards the economy of the area by encouraging traditional skills.  It also 
maintains our impressive stock of historic assets for the enjoyment of residents and 

visitors to Warwick District. 
 
8.3 Grants are offered in accordance with the Planning (Listed Building in Conservation 

Areas) Act 1990 which makes provision for Local Authorities to make Historic Buildings 
Grants.  They are available for all Listed and Unlisted Buildings in the Conservation Areas 

which make a significant contribution to the Conservation Area.  Grants are offered 
normally at a level of 25% of the cost of works to an absolute maximum of £2,000 per 
property.   

 
8.4 For the current year a total of £121,000 has been paid or allocated which has enabled a 

minimum of £484,000 of works to protect historic assets to proceed2.   

                                                
2 As certain grants do not cover a full 25% of the cost of the works, the actual level of enabled 
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8.5     Across all of the grant schemes, a total of 58 grant offers have been made during 

2014/15 and all grant funds have been allocated. Although slippage is indicated for the 

Leamington Town grant this represents funds which have been allocated to specific 
schemes that have not yet completed their works and does not therefore represent an 

underspend. To ensure there is no underspend within the overall scheme, funds can be 
transferred between individual schemes to where there is most need. 

 

8.6 A Grants Working Party comprising of four Elected Members together with Conservation 
Officers met on 7 January 2014 to review the allocation of grants over the past year and 

to discuss and recommend the allocations for the coming financial year.  Members of the 
Grants Working Party expressed their support for the maintenance of the Grants 
Schemes and the contribution it makes towards cultural tourism within the District.  

 
8.7 The contribution made by the grant funded works to the Conservation Area, the Historic 

Environment as a whole and to individual Listed Buildings is monitored by the Council’s 
Officers when making final inspections of grant works, to ensure that funds are being 
used beneficially for the individual property and for the wider Conservation Area as a 

whole. 
 

8.8 The principal of providing grant aid is to enable the additional cost of materials required 
for historic building work to be met.  In line with national guidance the grants are not 

means tested but offered for the purpose of maintaining the building and enabling work 
that would otherwise not proceed.  Without the facility to offer grant aid it is most likely 
that buildings would remain in a state of disrepair or inferior works would be carried out 

to our important stock of historic buildings.  There would also be no incentive to 
encourage historic building owners to replace unsympathetic works which were carried 

out in the past. 
 
8.9 The grant schemes are publicised on the District Council’s web site and via press 

releases and information to parish and town councils as necessary. 
 

 
 
  

                                                                                                                                                                            

  work is likely to be higher than this figure.   
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Appendix A 
 

 
 

Historic Building Grants 2015/16 

Allocations including slippage. 
 

 
This table is based on a 2015/16 budget book allocation of £50,000.00 for Historic Building 

Grants from capital funding. 
 

Table 1 
 

2014/15 Allocations Grant 2015/16 

Allocations 

Slippage 

 

£20,000 + £17,200 

allocated slippage and 
£10,000 virement from 
Warwick Town grant. 

Royal Leamington Spa 

Town Grants 
 

£11,000 £29,500 of funding 

allocated to specific 
projects which is  
awaiting payment.  

£15,000 + £3,000 slippage 
– £10,000 virement to  
Leamington Spa Grants  

Warwick Town Grants £11,000 Nil 

£15,000 + £2,600 slippage Kenilworth, Whitnash 
and the rural 
Conservation Areas 

Grants 

£11,000 Nil 

Nil General Fund £11,000  

£5,000 

 

Heritage Open Days £3,000 £900 

 

£4,000 
 

Public Realm Grant £3,000 Nil 

  Kenilworth Abbey Fund 
To be discontinued.  
 

Nil £1,800 

 Totals £50,000 £ 32,200 
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